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CLUB CHARTER 

 MEMBERSHIPS 

BMWMOA #155  

AMA #6830  

-HOME OF THE NEXT BEST RIDE- 

President’s Corner 

If the 2020 riding season was the-one-that-wasn’t, then it seems as if we might remember 
2021 as the summer of incessant heat and smoke.  Maybe it’s the unchanging oppressive 
weather that makes it seem that our last meeting in Philipsburg was ages ago, but in reali-
ty, it was just a bit more than two weeks ago.  Another good turnout, and a good mix of 
members both new and old – er, seasoned.  It’s very interesting how the attendance ros-
ter is shaping up at the meetings this year.  You just never know exactly who you’re going 
to find at any one of these gatherings.  You stand a very good chance of seeing some fa-
miliar friends, some others you haven’t seen for a while, and a few more folks that you’re 
meeting for the first time.  That unpredictable shuffled deck of motorcyclists and motorcy-
cles makes for a festive and fresh event each time.  

Shade was the scarce item in Philipsburg; we found enough along the boardwalk beside 
the warming hut, but – surprise! – it turns out that an outdoor ice rink doesn’t have a lot of shade.  I admit I wasn’t 
thinking so much about shade when we were setting the ride calendar way back during the winter months.  Marrea 
Matthews (Hamilton) drew the first winning raffle ticket and sheltered her new bottle of The Biker zinfandel in the 
pannier of her F650; our Mark Johnson (Kalispell) and Victor Johnson (Lincoln) won the post-rally BMW MOA gear – 
towel/patch set, and 10-liter dry bag – but I’m afraid I can’t recall exactly which one won which. 

I would’ve liked to join up with the folks in Helena last weekend, even if only for a day or an evening, but I just couldn’t 
find the time to break away from Missoula.  All my time went into tying up work and home in preparation for the im-
pending move. I’ve heard that our final moments on earth will feature a cinematic retrospective, a kind of biographical 
motion picture of one’s own life.  I hope that’s not exactly how it works – the mortality part anyway – because I’ve 
been experiencing something along those lines during the past couple of weeks, as I call a wrap to the last 14 years of 
life in Montana and work at the University of Montana.  All the structures, patterns, and relationships that make up 
our careers and lives – how permanent and lasting they feel, yet how ephemeral they really are.  I’m sure in the weeks 
and months ahead I’ll be mourning the loss of many of mine, including the unexpected and wonderful friendships I’ve 
made through this club.  Maybe this is what it takes to get a true sense of how fleeting our time is, and how special are 
the people that we pass it with.  For someone who chose to focus the past three decades on forests rather than peo-
ple, this late discovery comes as a revelation, mixed with some vexation. 

The U-Haul truck in my driveway is nearly packed and my house is nearly bare.  For now, anyway, I’ve ridden my last 
Montana miles.  Both my BMWs are strapped down, side by each on the utility trailer, ready for the long trip 
downslope toward the Gulf.  The next riding miles I accrue on them will be on Louisiana soil, or more likely, Louisiana 
pavement.  All roads lead somewhere, and if my Rand McNally Road atlas can be trusted, bunches of interesting-
looking routes connect Montana to Louisiana.  I’ve enjoyed the time we’ve spent together, and I look forward to see-
ing you again – here, there, or somewhere in between. 

Chris Keyes  - President, Montana BMW Riders 
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Secretary  - Treasure’s Column  -  Dave McCormack 

 

Ordinarily I try to pepper my small column with some financial news about the club, but I did that last 

month.  This time let’s talk about the Secretary part of the job. Keeping track of the various inputs on the 

By-Law revisions wasn’t all that bad except when it came to viewing the edits each person decided to in-

sert or delete.  I’m no longer computer competent and couldn’t figure out how to see the revisions and 

edits.  But we talked and made decisions about the revisions that we believed would benefit the member-

ship.  What Chris mailed out this past weekend is a compilation of inputs that took place over the last 6 

months.  Hopefully you’ll agree that this an understandable framework from which the club can continue 

to grow and prosper.  Folks who see or suggest edits from here on out should reference the Article num-

ber so that we can make changes a little at a time rather than asking the membership to approve the full by-laws as we have now.  

As of this writing, Chris Keyes, our club president is packing the last remnants of his household treasures and preparing to make 

the final trip to Louisiana.  Although he is just “changing addresses” in the club master list, he essentially is leaving Montana and 

not planning to return until he retires, maybe.  In the year or so that Chris has been president, he has presided over the Covid crisis 

just as he took office, has overseen the successful change out of the website, was instrumental in changing us all into a picnic 

crowd, and did a fantastic job of hosting the first ever Zoom Christmas party.  I enjoyed working with him as did the rest of the 

group.  Safe travels, my friend.  

I attended part of the Helena and Back weekend festivities hosted by Mike and Ken. From what I could tell, most folks would come 

back and do it again if the weather and smoke were more hospitable.  Hot and choking ash spoiled what was pretty much a fun 

weekend.  The hotel was very hard working at ensuring we had 

good food and service.  Some of us, me included, found that by 

doing breakfast, riding, and dinner together, we actually got to 

know some really interesting folks.  Well done, Ken and Mike.  

There’s another change brought on by Covid and what’s happened 

to our economy.  Whereas we were to have a meeting in Three 

Forks at The Three Forks Café in September, I was informed that 

the café was closing as soon as the star waitress went back to col-

lege.  So, our September meeting in Three Forks will be on the 

lawn at the Sacagawea Inn instead…actually the picnic area at 

the museum across from the hotel.  Bring a lunch or buy one at 

the local market and meet us all outdoors at the Three Forks Mu-

seum. 

Just to get you all ready, we will be holding an election in February 

of 2022.  The election will only be for the President’s position. The 

other two officers, Vice President and Sec/Treasurer are on two-

year terms and their seats won’t be available until Feb 2023.  

However, if either of those individuals decide to run for the presi-

dent’s position and win, then their positions get filled by appoint-

ment for the balance of the term.  If you’re interested, begin 

thinking about it and watch for news in November about how to 

nominate yourself or someone else.  You must be a fully paid-up 

member to run for election and to vote. 

Dave McCormack 

Secretary—Treasure 
MONTANA BMW RIDERS 



MONTANA BMW RIDERS NEWSLETTER 

VOLUME 35  ISSUE 08 AUGUST 2021  PAGE  3 

I just got off the Regional Co-
ordinator monthly call, mem-
bership in BMWMOA is still 
perhaps the most pressing 
issue.  Efforts are being made 
to retain and increase mem-
bership.  Hopefully National 

can continue to retain and increase membership as it is of 
course the lifeblood of the MOA.  Let us do what we can 
to retain and increase membership in both clubs.  

Since the National Rally I have been busy with company 
and camping trips so no real motorcycle adventures to 
report from here, haven’t been on the bike since I got 
back from Great Falls.  Darn, oh well, such is life.  

I was pleased to see a pair of women riders from my Sac-
ramento club the, River City Beemers, placed 1st and 2nd in 
the BMWMOA mileage contest, Brenda Gay with 21,615 
miles and Laura Strom Musgrave with 14,842 miles.  Won-
derful to see women so involved in riding and the club.  
Unfortunately, news has come that Laura was in an acci-
dent in southern Utah returning from Paonia and lost her 
life. Details of the accident are sketchy so I will not share 
what I don’t know for sure.  She was an admired and solid 
member of the RCB and much loved by her family and 
friends.  

One thing that has been reinforced in my mind from the 
accident is the importance of keeping your mobile phone 
on your person.  It was reported her bike was severely 
damaged and caught fire. Her riding companions (I feel 
very bad for them, they will never be able to unsee the 
accident) knew her number so the UHP called it to find 
the phone to call her “in case of emergency” numbers.  
Had UHP not been able to call the phone it may have nev-
er been found and much harder and slower to contact 
family.  This contact would be even more important for a 
badly injured unconscious survivor to get family contact-
ed.  

Two summers past another fellow I know was badly in-
jured in ATV accident and unable to get back to his ATV.  
Thankfully he had his phone in his pocket and help was 
soon on the way.  Had he not he would have suffered 
quite some time before someone missed him.  I don’t get 
mounting a lifeline like a phone to the motorcycle and 
risking not being able to contact help.  I wish at times I 
had a satellite phone for hunting and riding in poor ser-
vice areas.   

Tom Moe  - 33028  BMW MOA Regional Coordinator 

Quality products from BMW, KTM, Kawasaki and now GAS 

GAS off-road motorcycles ...and great service sets Big Sky 

Motorsports apart from other dealers. Our service depart-

ment specializes in all types of motorcycle, ATV and snow-

mobile maintenance and aftermarket parts and accessory 

installation.  

Wander on down to 2315 South Avenue West in Missoula 

or call (406) 728-5341 to speak to one of the highly trained 

staff. 

When you go, tell them you saw our ad in the MONTANA 

BMW Riders AUGUST 2021 newsletter and ask about our 

models and financing. 
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Tom Moe  - 33028  BMW MOA Regional Coordinator  -  (continued) 

I know I don’t need to preach safety to this group but wanted to relate these two incidents for your information. 

While this is rather old news from the BMWMOA website I don’t recall seeing it before, so I wanted to share it as a 
good reminder of the importance of the BMWMOA foundation.  

The BMW MOA Foundation launched an aggressive fundraising campaign at the 2019 Scoot Boot ’n Boogie 
with a goal of creating a million-dollar endowment to fund the future of rider safety, education and training. 
Foundation President Chuck Manley said donations to the  SAFEMILES ENDOWMENT will be specifically re-
served for the purpose of creating a long-term endowment to guarantee future Foundation initiatives.  

“Our first raffle effort was nearly ten years ago, and the Foundation has used those funds to provide im-
portant rider safety initiatives like our Paul B. Scholarship program,” Manley said. “If we had started the 
SafeMiles Endowment at the same time, we would have a $1 million nest egg today to fund our training 
efforts forever.” 

Manley also said the Foundation is looking for donors at all levels, including a handful of key donors willing to 
make an annual commitment to the SafeMiles Endowment. “Fifteen MOA members have stepped up and 
committed long term donations to get the fund off the ground,” said Manley. “We have commitments for 
$150,000 in donations toward the million-dollar goal, but we’ve tried to make it very easy for MOA members 
to donate at any level.” 

Donors to the SafeMiles Endowment can receive Foundation incentives such as saddlebag medallions, Foun-
dation polo shirts, one-year membership renewals and even automatic entries for Foundation raffles. To learn 
more about the SafeMiles Endowment and the various options for giving, MOA members can vis-
it BMWMOAF.ORG. 

“Our $250 donation level was very popular at the rally because it includes automatic entry into the various 
Foundation raffles, a one-year membership renewal and several other incentives that MOA members de-
serve,” commented Manley. 

With the announcement of the SafeMiles campaign and the ability to automatically enter Foundation raffles, 
the Foundation also unveiled two custom R nine T Urban GSs that will be the prizes in the fall Custom Bike 
raffle. SafeMiles donors can receive an automatic entry to the Fall raffle as well as next year ’s Completely Vin-
tage raffle and the 2020 Superstakes by donating now at  SAFEMILES ENDOWMENT DONATION PAGE. 

“It is a very exciting time for the 
Foundation with lots of activity,” 
said Manley, “but, I am especially 
excited for future BMW MOA 
members who will benefit from 
these efforts.” 

Ride safe, keep the rubber side 
down.  

 

Tom Moe 

https://www.bmwmoa.org/page/safemiles
https://www.bmwmoa.org/page/safemiles
https://bmwmoaf.givingfuel.com/safemiles-endowment
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BMW Ambassadors  -  Kevin and Annie Huddy 

As I sit here staring at the calendar, I found myself wondering where June and July have gone.  All of 

June was the getting ready for, participating in, and recovering from the rally.  July, here in Helena, 

was H.O.T., smoke filled, and tinder crisp.  From my kitchen window I saw a lightening strike hit and 

start several small blazes in a neighboring pasture.  Crisis averted thanks to the immediate responses 

from DNRC, and three pumper trucks.   

It’s been a tough month for riding.   Nevertheless, The Grand Coddiwomple has been calling.  We have 

filled in the blanks for “Saddle Up And Ride”- yes indeed there are 4 “D’s” needed!  So Deer Lodge, 

Drummond, Deer Creek, and Dunn Canyon have all been visited, along with multiple other canyons 

and airplane crash sites, a very interesting yet heartbreaking category.  Followed on by the visit to 

Humpty Dumpty in Bozeman at the park.  

And now it’s August.  In Alaska that means winter is just a very few weeks away and riding season is ending.  But, here in Montana 

it means we have “some” lower temperatures, perhaps the smoke will clear out, and there are many more 

weeks of wonderful roads and riding to be had.  

Let’s not waste another day saying we’ll ride tomorrow or this weekend or in a few days. I mean, look, 

where did June and July already go? 

Let’s go, get out and ride! 

 Annie  

I just (7/29/2021) read something interesting in Moto-EMag Issue 104 SE.  It has to do with possible inclusion of 

Maintenance for BMW motorcycles as is the case with BMW automobiles.  Also something was mentioned about being 

able to purchase an extended warranty for new BMW motorcycles.  You can find Moto-Emag here: http://www.moto-

emag.com 

 

Here's a PNG of the piece I just read: 

 

Kevin 

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.moto-emag.com%2F&data=04%7C01%7C%7C4db595015c044c4af65a08d952b7b1e6%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637631771182902393%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzI
https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.moto-emag.com%2F&data=04%7C01%7C%7C4db595015c044c4af65a08d952b7b1e6%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637631771182902393%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzI
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To Helena and Back Ride  - Helena, Montana 

Ken Conrad and Mike Hofferber hosted a ‘club’ ride event 
with the roads and sites surrounding the Helena area as the 
venue and Jorgenson’s Inns and Suites as the Base Camp.   

Eighteen riders participated, riding KTM’s, Moto Guzzi’s, Tri-
umphs, Ural sidecars and BMW’s.  The adventure theme was 
riders choice  - paved, unpaved, or any combination of both, 
as were the routes, with the only requirements was to group 
two or more, and to loop back to the Base Camp in time for 
supper and conversation.  There seemed to be an abundance 
of the latter.  The routes selected seemed to range from “...I 

wonder where that road goes, I think I can climb that hill…?” or seeking out sites of interest or curiosity, and “...lets 
take any road in any direction to any place, just ride….”  Old fashion paper maps were annotated, high-end GPS units 
were programed and newly acquired mobile phone tracking apps were activated to record the adventures shown in 
the following sections.  I hope you enjoy them.                    

Editor 

Mike 

Ken 

John DiBari, Lynden Clark, your editor and Dean Hall, 

pausing at Clearwater Crossing. 

The gathering.  From the left, Gary Armstrong, Dick Smith, John DiBari, 

Mike Hofferber, Larry Manchester, Ken Conrad, Lance Lerum, Lynden 

Clark, Pat Endres and Pete Pleban. 
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To Helena and Back Ride  - Helena, Montana (continued) 

Gary Anderson (masked man) and Dick Smith 

suiting up for the Billings to Helena ride. 

A refresher stop in White Sulphur Springs 

A little side trip enroute to Jorgenson’s. A hardware store stop to repair Mike 

Hofferber’s helmet. 

Mike Hofferber 
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To Helena and Back Ride  - Helena, Montana (continued) 

Saturday July 31, 2021 

One of our ‘hard core’ dirt riders, John 

DiBari on his relatively new and well FAR-

KLEd KTM390 hit the more challenging 

roads and trails.  The track on the right is 

the 158 mile route followed on Friday, and 

the lower track, the 197 mile track fol-

lowed on Saturday.  Hopefully the photos 

will provide an accurate presentation of 

the adventure. 

The Friday adventure riders were John 

DiBari, K. Bill Clark, Pat Endres, Lynden 

Clark, Larry Manchester and, Mark Ellzey. 

On Saturday, again John DiBari lead K. Bill 

Clark and Pat Endres on loop south to 

White Hall, Butte and back to Helena.  

In both routes, unpaved was the primary 

surface, 

Editor 

Sometimes they just seem want to lay down and rest. 

John DiBari 
K. Bill Clark 

 Friday July 30, 2021 
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To Helena and Back Ride  - Helena, Montana (continued) 

Mark Ellzey taking a break 

Mark Ellzey, Larry Man-

chester, John DiBari and 

Pat Endres double-checking 

their GPS navigational sys-

tems, under a sign that 

confirms, “You are here”. 

Pat Endres and John DiBari at the Granite Peak Fire 

Lookout in the Helena National Forest. 

Pat Endres at the “Ringing Rocks”.  

The Ringing Rocks Pluton is located in the 

mountains of southwest Montana be-

tween Butte and Whitehall, and is nota-

ble for a large tor of ringing boulders. The 

pluton is the deep-seated vent for a volca-

no which erupted 76 million years ago. 

The pluton is an example of magma mix-

ing in a conduit, specifically between oli-

vine basalt and granitic magmas.  - Wik-

ipedia 

No report on whether or 

not a tire tool will cause a 

tone to emanate from a 

‘ringing rock’. 
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To Helena and Back Ride  - Helena, Montana (continued) 

For the ‘paved’ route group, Ken Conrad conducted a guided tour for your editor and Dean Hall of some of the sites 

and some of the seldom seen stops east of Helena.  The track is shown below. 

Townsend 

Martinsdale 

Martinsdale 

Colony 

Your editor and Dean Hall, at Canyon Ferry Dam  - on 

clean adventure bikes.   

Lennep 

Guide and host, Ken Conrad led us to the Lennep 

one room school house.  Lennep, now a ghost town, 

was once a station on the Old Milwaukee 

rail line.  It is still home to the Trinity Lu-

theran Church with its beautiful interior. 
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Abandon Milwaukee Railroad substation (Substation No. 2) at 

Loweth, Montana about 47 miles west of Harlowton, the start of 

the electrified segment which ended in Avery, Idaho.  Ken Conrad 

and Dean Hall in the photo. 

To Helena and Back Ride  - Helena, Montana (continued) 

Our loop included a stop at the Milwaukee Rail Road museum 

in Harlowton, Montana. 

HIGH NOON in Martinsdale, and everyone is in the Mint Bar— four locals, three BMW riders, an owner-bartender and a combina-

tion waitress/cook.  Most were having Wagyu beef hamburgers, some of the best I have tasted. (The town was a station stop on 

the now-abandoned main line of the Chicago, Milwaukee, St. Paul and Pacific Railroad, and is a community center for nearby 

ranches and farms.  Martinsdale was the home of the poet Grace Stone Coates, author of Black Cherries, Mead & Mangel-Wurzel, 

and Portulacas in the Wheat.  It was also the home of Charles M. Bair, one of the largest and most successful sheep ranchers in the 

United States, and the former Bair family home is now a museum.  Wikipedia)  Editor 

Ken Conrad, probably pondering if they had ever con-

sidered using side cars. 
One room of the Milwaukee Road museum in Harlowton 
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To Helena and Back Ride  - Helena, Montana (continued) 

Ken Conrad lead Lynden Clark, Dean Hall and your editor on Old Highway 91 (Recreation Road) which follows the Mis-

souri River for 44 miles to Ulm, Montana.  Along the route, is Tower Rock State Park and Western Artist C. M. Russel’s 

early cabin located in Cascade.  Tower Rock, named by Meriwether Lewis in 1805 as the expedition passed through. 

Editor 

Old Highway 91 (Recreation Road) along the Missouri River. 

Lynden Clark and Ken Conrad 
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To Helena and Back Ride  - Helena, Montana (continued) 

Jorgenson’s Inn and Suites, Helena served as our ‘base camp’, dining hall, 

beer garden and dormitory.  Our dining hall ‘care taker’ is the lady standing 

by Dave McCormack, who was a no-nonsense person with a sense of humor 

as big as her smile. 

Above, starting with John DiBari (back to the camera), proceeding clock-wise, 

Mark Ellzey, Gary Armstrong, Mike Hofferber, Larry Manchester, Lynden 

Clark, Ken Conrad, Pat Endres, Dick Armstrong, K.  Bill Clark and Dean Hall.  

Missing from this photo, but also present at the outing are fellow club 

members shown below. 

Paul Smietanka 
Pete Pleban 

Annie Huddy 

Kevin Huddy 
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To Helena and Back Ride  - Helena, Montana (continued) 

Time to pack-up and head for home.  Most riders took a circuitous route, sometime know as “The long way home”. 
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To Helena and Back Ride  - Helena, Montana (continued) 

Sunday August 1, 2021 

For his return to Missoula, John DiBari struck out on his own essentially following portions of the Mullan Road crossing 

Mullan Pass on his way to State Highway 141 northwest of Avon.  Editor 

Mullan Pass 

Avon 
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To Helena and Back Ride  - Helena, Montana (continued) 

Your editor along with Lynden Clark and Dean Hall returned via way of the Berkley Pit in Butte and Skalkaho Falls. 

Lynden Clark 

Dean Hall 

Berkley 

Pit 

Skalkaho 

Falls 

Anaconda 
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From the Past  - Kim Lemke  - Historian 

Somewhere in the Missouri Breaks region—

school or church? 

The Virgelle Ferry started operation in1913 and has successfully transported 

over 30,000 vehicles.  It is near the northernmost point of the Missouri River 

and is just downstream from where steamboats once loaded coal dug from the 

nearby hills at Coal Banks landing. 
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Reports from the Road  -  Chuck Reaves 

"LET'S GO!" as my new hero Noraly 

Schoenmaker famously states in her world 

renowned videos.  She's also known as Itchy 

Boots and if you have not seen her videos on 

YouTube, she's the real deal.  Trekking the 

world by herself on two wheels she has no 

sag wagon with tons of parts, spare bikes, 

video equipment nor an onboard Russian 

Doctor like some other world traveling mo-

torcyclists (going Up, Down and Around).  

Plus, she is cute as a bug’s ear!  See:  https://

www.youtube.com/c/ItchyBoots/about 

So, following Noraly's example of off-road 

adventure riding, a few of us set off for an adventure day-ride on dirt. And though we didn't have a sag wagon like 'the 

pretenders', there were five of us together to support each other; Robert Carpenter, Bill Clark, Larry Banister, myself, 

Chuck Reaves, and a new member/rider from Bozeman, all around good guy, Mike Allen.  Admittedly this was a road 

that's been ridden before...so it wasn't one of those adventure rides that has you breaking out in a sweat because 

you're not sure of what's ahead.  Though this ride might not be rated as a true adventure trek; when you're out 'there' 

you never know when an adventure might start!   

Our route was the Jocko Canyon Road, an excellent Winnebago Road; defined by our favorite, Dick French, "If a Winne-

bago can travel on it, my motorbike and I can too"!  This day the route was to be ridden from west to east, beginning 

off Highway 93 at Arlee, Montana with the terminus 34 miles away on Highway 83 just east of Placid Lake.  Lovely road, 

great scenery with mountains, streams, lakes and panoramic vistas of the Rattlesnake 

Mountains, the Mission Mountains and the 

Swan Range...and did I mention it was a Win-

nebago road?  

This was ridden in an afternoon in the middle 

of June this year.  The weather was gorgeous; 

just what you want to see for riding weather 

in summer.  Temps were in the 80's, lots of 

blue sky and a few puffy white clouds; none of 

the 100 degree temps or the smoke that inun-

date our valleys now.  

Chuck and Mike Allen were late showing up at the Wye north of Missoula 

(what's new?).  Mike had to have a new rear tire installed before the ride.  

Luckily Big Sky Motorsports took the emergency into consideration and 

changed the tire on short notice.  

Mike Allen 

Chuck Reaves, Larry Banister K. Bill Clark and Robert Carpenter 

Winnebago Class A Road 

https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.youtube.com%2Fc%2FItchyBoots%2Fabout&data=04%7C01%7C%7Cbfaa693170a74d6d939008d95570769b%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637634763773131000%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLj
https://na01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.youtube.com%2Fc%2FItchyBoots%2Fabout&data=04%7C01%7C%7Cbfaa693170a74d6d939008d95570769b%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C637634763773131000%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLj
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So now spooled up and running north on Highway 93 we turned onto the Jocko Canyon Road at Arlee. We spread out 

single file to minimize dust.  After getting to the one confusing turn on the route, several of us huddled to pore over a 

Forest Service map...you know, those paper things?  Thankfully, as per what had happened two years ago, a local hap-

pened along and pointed us in the right direction.  (Those locals turn out to be the best kind of maps).  

So, at this point why would anyone want Chuck to lead?  He's late, he can't find the turn, he goes too slow and stops 
too often to take pictures and pass water. But the guys remember Chuck telling them about the ride two years ago 
(same route) when with Chuck in the lead a HUGE black bear crossed the road about 75 yards in front of the group. 
You won't believe this, but lighting was about to strike a second time truly making this an adventure ride even Noraly 
would be proud of.  About 7-10 miles in, as we approached a wooden bridge with a slight incline above the road level, 
a HUGE black bear crossed the road 30 yards in front of me on the other side of the bridge. The bear was going right to 
left as I was approaching at 30 mph.  I was gaining on the bear rapidly, in fact so rapidly I thought..."I better slow 
down".  So, here's an adventure question for you...."on gravel to slow down quickly what brake do you grab"?  If you 
stayed with the grab idea and especially if you said grab the front brake...remember...on gravel...that's the wrong an-
swer. My front wheel starts to go 90 degrees out of my travel 
path and all of a sudden, I see the headline..."Biker trapped under 
motorcycle, eaten by bear!"  So, I quickly let off that darn front 
brake and saved the Missoulian having to cover that scenario.  By 
the time I was able to stop on the bridge the bear had disap-
peared into the underbrush.  After checking to make sure no cubs 
were left behind, the adventure ride continued. Because of the 
dust and our being strung out, there were only a couple riders 
that did see the bear, so I do have witnesses.  The others that did-
n't see the bear just thought my bike had been stabbed in absen-
tia, by a voodoo witch doctor the way it jumped all over the road.  
Anyway no crash, no harm...except after the ride, when we're in 
Potomac relaxing at Culley's over a burger, I had the sneaking sus-
picion maybe those guys wanted me in the lead.... for a rea-
son....one I'd not thought of.  Hey guys???? 

So don't be late and don't botch the navigation and for sure don't 
grab the front brake on gravel. 

Happy Adventuring and Happy Trails. 

Chuck Reaves 

Reports from the Road  -  Chuck Reaves  (continued) 
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July Meeting  - Phillipsburg 

Winninghoff Park Ice Rink and Arena, Phillipsburg was the site of the Club’s monthly meeting on a hot and hazy Sunday.  In spite of 

the heat and smoke, 19 members of which 15 made the event on their motorcycles.  Several arrived via the Skalkaho Pass road.  

Shown above, not necessarily in this order are Dave McCormack (Hamilton), Chris Keyes (Missoula), Lynden Clark (Florence), Jes-

se Mullin (Deer Lodge). Greg Hintz (Missoula), Marrea Matthews (Hamilton), Mark Johnson (Kalispell), Art Johnson (Lincoln), Lon 

McComas (Bozeman), Dean Hall (Missoula), Lance Lerum (Townsend), Jason Humberger (Bozeman), Phil Yasenak (Missoula) and 

Ken Senn (Hamilton).  Missing from the photo, Rick Kuschel,  Sandy Knutsen and your editor, all from Missoula. 

A line-up of some of the bikes ridden to the 

meeting. 

Guess who would have matching luggage? 

There is something to be said for a reverse 

gear. 

Ken Senn’s sharp looking Tri-

umph 1200 Tiger. 
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July Meeting  - Phillipsburg  (continued) 

Rick Kuschel (Missoula) had breakfast at Lochsa 

Lodge before having lunch in Phillipsburg. 

Art Johnson (Lincoln) and his fully loaded Africa Twin. 

New member, Jesse Mullen (Deer Lodge) Greg Hintz (Missoula) and renewed member 

Marrea Matthews (Hamilton) and the owner of the bright yellow BMW F650GS shown 

elsewhere in this article. 

Adventure and touring in the form of Honda, Triumph and BMW by MONTANA BMW RIDERS 
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Lynden Clark 

(Missoula) ready 

for the return ride 

after arriving via 

Skalkaho Pass 

road, highlighted 

below. 

Photos by Lynden 

Clark. 

July Meeting  - Phillipsburg  (continued) 
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Reports from the Road  -  Mike Hofferber 

Pat 

It was one of those late spring days that we all live for, 

crisp clear air and visibility past the horizon.  Mike 

Hofferber and riding buddy, Pat Endres made a run into 

the Bighorn Mountains of Wyoming, on mostly Winneba-

go Class A roads. 

Editor 

Mike 
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Fire Look Out Contest  -  Robert Carpenter 

Robert Carpenter made his way to Grid Point Fire Lookout in the Lolo 

National Forest as shown in his photos.  The route starts about 12 miles 

from Hamilton on the Skalkaho Pass road and appears to be a two-track 

ride to the peak.   

Editor 
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Reports from the Road  -  John DiBari 

I came across this event in on a FACE-

BOOK posts about Senior Motorcyclist 

and had to confirm it was a true event.  

It was.  The chart is listed as the 2020 

event, it is the route for the  annual 

event in 2021.  Maximum displacement 

is 288 cc’s.  No mention of chase trucks 

but it appears the contesting machines 

were stand alone.   

The event is certainly a testament to 

perseverance and determination, not to 

mention stamina. 

Editor 

Dan Siddens and I took a little trip on Saturday, 7/24.  See attached image.  I met Dan in Polson - he riding down from 

Bigfork and I riding up from Missoula.  We endured hot temperatures and a lot of dust, but the ride was great other-

wise.  We saw a large heard of elk 

just west of Irvine Hill with lots of 

cows and calves.  We also saw one 

of the biggest bull bison we've ever 

seen.   

It made me feel puny on my motor-

cycle.  I didn't know there was a 

bison ranch near Hot Springs, but 

apparently there is.   

Dan and I rode to Ronan by way of 

the Little Bitterroot Road and then 

headed to our respective homes.  

John  
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Reports from the Road 

Based on his numerous, and widely disbursed 

FACEBOOK postings, I think Don Deuel must 

have rented his home in Arlee and decided to 

live on the road this summer.  (Editor) 

Letters to the Editor 

Want to go on an epic ride? The Idaho BDR is on tap this September. We are having a meeting to discuss the trip and 
more on August 14 at 10:00am at the shop. (Maverick Motors) 

We will also hit up some trails after the meeting. 

Come on out, even if you just want to talk adventures and get to know other like minded riders. Let me know if you 
are interested, so I know how much coffee to put on.  

Thanks 

Jared Beaird 

jared@mavmotorsports.com; 
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Some Record Setters 
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Historian  - Kim Lemke 

1 Streamside Drive, Wapiti, WY www.eycatlodging.com Your lodging hub in the Cody, WY and east 
Yellowstone area (Motorcycle Friendly) 

218-821-2222 
Call us 

218-821-2222 218-821-2222 

TEN YEARS AGO  -  From the July 2001 News Letter: 

• President Ken Conrad noted that a German (Andi Muller) national 

attending Montana State University had joined the Montana BMW Rid-

ers club.   

• Upcoming events were:  July meeting in Manhattan, Montana; MOA 

National Rally in Redmond, Oregon; August MT BMW Riders meeting 

would be in Lewistown, Montana; and, the Beartooth Rendezvous in 

Red Lodge, Montana. 

• Robert Banis also reported on a Swedish visitor who was following Rob-

ert Pirsig’s book, “Zen”. 

• Michelle Hand reported Montana to be one of the first states to teach 

the Motorcycle Safety Foundation Basic Rider Course. 

 

Kim Lemke 
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What is “new”? 

Your editor’s  “new” bike, a 2014 BMW F800GT was Den Hall’s “old” bike which was replaced by Dean’s “new” 

bike, a 2014 BMW R1200 GS, which was the “old” bike of a rider in Bend, Oregon.  “New” and “old” depends on 

your point-of-view. 

Mike Hofferber’s new  - as in “NEW” has house privileg-

es, since it does not leak oil!! 
Remember the rule—”North is al-

ways up”, and it will make sense. 

Members from the 1990s may remember James Schonrock .  Jim always had a smile.  He died at age 94 , July 20 

2021. 

I recall that after riding the Beartooth, Jim came back to Lolo and got his best camera gear and went back . 

Kim  

Kim Lemke  - Historian 
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The Rest of the Story 

Many of you probably know Ken Conrad as the Ural sidecar advocate, and his blue Ural, or Rick Kuschel as the SMBC 

(Sunday Morning Breakfast Crew). Among Ken’s other hobbies is maintaining a well restored 1969 VW bus recently 

displayed at a auto show sponsored by the Helena Street Rodders.   Rick, in addition to the splendid 1967 BMW R60/2 

displayed at the BMW MOA Rally, can occasionally be spotted on the Missoula streets in his 1968 Jaguar E type, again, 

another well restored vintage automobile.  Editor  

Rick 

You need to get approval 
from your favorite side-
kick. 
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Club Meetings and Ride Schedule  2021 

 Month Date Location Venue Day Time Theme (1) 

January 

Although no entire MT BMW RIDERS club events are scheduled, each geographical area is encour-
aged to informally arrange social gatherings suitable for your level of comfort with the level of COVID

-19 at the time. 
February 

March 

April 18th Lincoln 
Montana 

Steak House 
Sunday 1:00 PM   

May 23rd Hauser Lake 
Lakeside on 

Hauser 
Sunday 1:00 PM 

Air Heads & 
Three Wheelers 

June 

24th – 27th Great Falls 
BMW MOA 

RALLY 

Thursday – 

Sunday 
All Day Just Ride 

26th Choteau 

Choteau City 
Park (Bring 
your own 
lunch) 

Saturday Noon   

July 

18th Phillipsburg 
Winninghoff 

Park 
Sunday  Noon Newest  

29-31 & Aug 
1st 

Helena 
Base Camp 
Jorgenson’s 

Thursday – 
Saturday 

Thursday 
Evening – All 
day Friday - 

Sunday 

To Helena and 
Back, Paved, 
Unpaved & 

Combination 

August 21st Powell, ID Lochsa Lodge Saturday 
1:00 PM 
(MDT) 

K Bikes 

26th Three Forks 
Three Forks 

Museum Park 
Sunday Noon GS/ADV 

September  

25th Helena 
Huddy’s Out-

post 
Saturday All Day 

Repair and  
Winterization  

October 17th Ovando Trixi’s Sunday 1:00 PM Thumpers 

November 20th Jackson 
Jackson Hot 

Springs 
Saturday 1:00 PM   

December 4th Missoula 
Big Sky Mo-

torsports 
Saturday 5:00 PM   

 The “Theme” is to encourage riders of the type of bike noted, to ride that motorcycle to the event. 
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CLASSIFIEDS 

• 2 pair Happy Trail side cases  - $175/pair 

• 1 Happy Trail top case  -  $85.00 

• Set of three black cases  -  $240.00 

• Prices at Belt, Montana 

Counter offers will be considered. 

Contact Phil Haglund 

406-939-0600 

See the second set of side bags on following page 
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CLASSIFIEDS 

MotoCentric Hi-Viz mesh motorcycle jacket.   

• Size Medium.  Zip-in windproof/waterproof liner.   

• Two handwarmer pockets.   

• Several interior pockets including a chest pocket. 

• CE Level 1 shoulder and elbow protection.   

• Foam back pad.  The stock padding can be replaced with D3O protection.  

• Very good condition. 

 

Price: $60 

Contact John DiBari 

Mobile Phone: 406-274-7337 

Email: jndibari@yahoo.com 
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We're on the Web: 

www.mtbmwriders.org 

We're on Facebook Too: 

MONTANA BMW Riders 

 WRIGHT INSURANCE AGENCY 

2801 So. Russell, Suite 13 Missoula, MT 59801 

(406) 728-6333 

HOLLY SILK  

BUDDY COWART  

HANNAH LEPIANE 

HOME, LIFE,  COMMERCIAL, AUTO,  

MOTORCYCLE 

wrightinsurance1@gmail.com 

 

 

ADVERTISING RATES 2020-2021 

 

FULL YEAR—January through December 

Full Page      $100.00 

Half Page      $ 75.00 

Quarter Page      $ 50.00 

Business Card     $ 25.00 

  

HALF YEAR— July through December 

  

Full Page       $ 50.00 

Half Page      $ 37.00 

Quarter Page     $ 13.00 

Business Card     $ 10.00 

  

Artwork must be provided by advertiser in JPEG, 

TIFF or JNP format.  

Artwork changes during an advertising year, will 

cost $25 each change. 

  

Montana BMW Riders does not provide artwork 

services. 

  

All ads will be on a calendar year basis beginning in 

January of 2021. Ads will be billed to the advertiser 

in October of each year. Ads not paid by December 

31st of each calendar year will be deleted beginning 

January.  

  

Rates are subject to change with advanced notice  

http://www.mtbmwriders.org
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MONTANA BMW RIDERS NEWSLETTER MASTHEAD 

The Montana BMW Riders NEWSLETTER is Published 

Monthly. 

Club Dues: $15 per calendar year - Membership includes 

monthly electronic newsletter (or $30 per year for snail 

mailed newsletter).  

Monthly Meetings: Third Sunday of each month, 1 PM, un-

less specified otherwise. Location announced in Newsletter 

and on Web Page.  

President: Chris Keyes 

Email: crkeyes@icloud.com  

Vice President: Mark Johnson  

Email: jeepin77cj@hotmail.com 

Secretary/Treasurer: Dave McCormack 

Email: dhmcc@aol.com 

Web Master: Lance Lerum  

Email: jllerum@gmail.com  

Mileage Contest Coordinator: Larry Banister  

Email: beemermt@msn.com  

Facebook Master: Terry Kay  

Email: tmky66@yahoo.com  

Club Historian & Past President: Kim Lemke 

Email: lemkemt@live.com 

Newsletter Editor:  Dick French 

Email: r_g_french@msn.com 

BMWMOA—Regional Coordinator: Tom Moe 

Email: Tom.moe@sbcglobal.net 

BMWMOA—Ambassadors: Kevin & Annie Huddy 

Email: huddykl@gmail.com or huddya@hotmail.com 

Classified Ads For The Website: Lance Lerum 

Email: jllerum@gmail.com  

—————————————————————————- 

Items for the newsletter are welcome and may be emailed 
to either: 
(R_G_French@msn.com) or  
(RGFRENCH1937@gmail.com)  

 

OPEN 365 DAYS A YEAR 

(406) 942-3405 

POWELL, IDAHO 


